
LUCAS COUNTY REGIONAL HEALTH DISTRICT 

Board of Health Meeting

Department of Operations Center (DOC) #254

March 27, 2014 – 8:30 A.M.

Roll Call

A roll call was taken of Board members for attendance. 

Present: Darlene Chaplin, Barbara Conover, Reynald Debroas, Mary Duncan, Donald Murray, Robert Reinbolt, Barbara Sarantou, Hans Schmalzried, Dr. Christopher Sherman, Dr. Donna Woodson
Absent: Perlean Griffin, Matthew Heyrman, A. Debra Nicotra (all excused)
Guests: Cathy Noble, ONA Representative; Dena Nowakowski, Union Steward, AFSCME; Kevin Pituch, Assistant Prosecutor; Katie Burlen, Nursing Student, UTMC; Lindsay Debruyne, Student, UTMC; Brant Duncan, MPH Student, Public Health Respiratory Major, UTMC; Kevin Keuper, MPH Student, BGSU; Allison Papenfuss, MPH in Public Health Administration, UTMC; Ashley Parrish, MPH Student in Health Education, BGSU; Logan Pendergraft, Student, UTMC; Erin Leih, Student, UTMC; Keva Miller, MPH Student, UTMC
Staff:  Mary Frank, Dr. David Grossman, Clark Allen (for Barbara Gunning), Joanne Melamed, April Snelling, Larry Vasko, Eric Zgodzinski
Dr. Donna Woodson, President, called the meeting to order. 
Introduction of Guests

Larry Vasko introduced Cathy Noble, Dena Nowakowski, and Kevin Pituch. The students introduced themselves. 

Minutes of February 27, 2014
The minutes of the February 27, 2014 meeting were reviewed. There was one change on page 5, under Grant Funded Programs, change the words from “teen pregnancy rates” to “immunization rates”. There was agreement. 
Dr. Christopher Sherman made a motion to approve the minutes as amended. Donald Murray seconded the motion. A vote was taken of those present. Motion carried.
Agenda
Dr. Woodson asked if there were additions or deletions on the agenda. Dr. Grossman announced that the Strategic Planning report would be prior to the Audit/Finance Committee report. Dr. Woodson said there was a request to hold an executive session to discuss financial issues. This report will follow the Strategic Planning report. There was agreement.
Vouchers

Dr. Christopher Sherman reported that the Audit/Finance Committee met on March 25, 2014 and reviewed the March vouchers. The committee found the Bill Schedule to be satisfactory and recommended approval. Robert Reinbolt asked about a Cardinal Staffing position (29% and 71%) charge. Joanne Melamed explained the position is one of the supervisors in Environmental Health Services—29% is from the pool and 71% is from food service funds. Mr. Reinbolt inquired about the use of temporaries. Larry Vasko explained that some are working on a continual basis and some are working due to vacancies. We would like to move some of them into full-time positions since they have been here for a while. There are additional funds in the PHAB program, which will allow for an additional clerical position. A lot of this comes from temporary funding from grants. Mr. Reinbolt asked if requirements called for temporary or permanent employees. Mr. Vasko said that positions are filled quicker with temporaries. There are no grant or programmatic requirements on the status of the employee. There was also a question about copiers from the Leaf Capital Funding LLC. Joanne Melamed explained the breakdown of charges by different departments. 
Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the payment of the March vouchers. Donald Murray seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Old Business
Follow-Up Items

Prevent Blindness of Northwest Ohio

The health department and Dr. David Grossman will be recognized at an upcoming People of Vision Awards event scheduled for Wednesday, May 21, 2014 at the Radisson Hotel (UTMC).  Dr. Grossman said that the health department receives services from Prevent Blindness of Northwest Ohio and for the past three years, we received almost $100,000 of services. Dr. Grossman said he attended an initial meeting with community leaders on this project. They were asked to help generate money and get tables for this fundraiser. We are happy to report that Path Labs has contributed $500 and will be buying a table. All Board members were invited to attend this very special event.
Prosecutor’s Update

Kevin Pituch reported as follows:

Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Medicare Medicaid Services (CMS)

CMS took issue with the way our laboratory was being run. Last December the health department received a directed plan of correction regarding CLIA, which included a $1,000 a day fine that was going to be assessed against the health department. The decision was appealed in February, 2014. It was agreed that we would retain the services of a lab consultant for an additional six months. This action would allow for the dismissal of the $1,000 a day fine. As of this date, the fine would have been about $100,000. Dr. Grossman said that in addition to that, the health department has spent many hours and a massive effort into redoing all laboratory procedures including addressing all citations. 
Barbara Sarantou asked about the specific issues involved. Dr. Grossman explained that it involved different items such as incorrect pre-testing and post testing protocol, lack of documentation, etc. 

Ad-Hoc Committee Report (WLCC)

Robert Reinbolt reported that this committee will reschedule a meeting with the Audit/Finance Committee. A report will be provided at the next Board meeting. 
Medication Take Back Program Update

Larry Vasko reported that the health department will hold a Medication Take Back Day on Saturday, April 26, 2014 from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. This will include our pharmacist, our pharmacy students, law enforcement, and others. A mercury collection will also take place. Harm reduction is another word for our community’s problem with opiates and heroin and how we can more appropriately deal with this public health concern. We are trying to learn more about the problem and define it. Our efforts include meetings with members of SASI, Mental Health and Recovery Board, County Coroner, Julia Bates, Mercy Hospital doctors and others. We are also collecting data from our Vital Statistics Office regarding death certificates. Mr. Vasko said we do not have 24/7 take back service in Toledo yet, but we would like to see this by the end of the year. Robert Reinbolt said that he would like to pursue this possibility. He cited two potential sites—Northwest District Office and Scott Park Campus. There was agreement.
New Business

Confirmation of New/Separated Employees

Larry Vasko reported that Sammy Schwandner was hired as an Information Technology Tech. 1 on January 13, 2014 at a rate of $12.77 per hour. Katina Sadowy was hired as an Optician on March 11, 2014 at a rate of $19.00 per hour in the Vision program. Karen Ash, Sanitarian, resigned effective February 27, 2014. Art Matten, Disease Intervention Specialist, resigned effective March 3, 2014. Karen Ash was hired temporarily, and she said she was willing to return in the fall if there is an open position. Art Matten is pursuing other employment. 
Robert Reinbolt made a motion to approve the report. Donald Murray seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Strategic Planning Update

Dr. David Grossman reported that the Board held a Retreat on March 8 and reviewed the Strategic Plan. There were few changes including verbiage, timelines and other minor items. Some items are already completed and some items are in the collection phase. The community report is usually done on a bi-annual basis. Once the Strategic Plan is approved we will begin to use it and follow it. There will be a report on a regular basis on how the Strategic Plan goals will be met. 
Donald Murray made a motion that the Board approve the Strategic Plan, with noted changes. Barbara Conover seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Environmental Health Issues Committee

Donald Murray said that a committee meeting is planned sometime in early April. 
Personnel Committee

Robert Reinbolt said that initially a Personnel Committee meeting was scheduled with the Audit/Finance Committee to cover items in both committees. However, not all members could attend. Dr. Grossman said that three or four items were discussed and were tabled for further discussion and these items are pending. 
Executive Session

Barbara Sarantou made a motion that the Board go into executive session to discuss financial issues. Donald Murray seconded the motion. A roll call vote was taken. The Board went into executive session at 9:15 a.m. and returned at about 9:40 a.m. The following individuals were asked to stay: Dr. David Grossman, Larry Vasko, Joanne Melamed.
Audit/Finance Committee 
Dr. Christopher Sherman reported that the committee met on March 25, 2014 and reviewed the following items: February 2014 Financial Status, March Bill Schedule, Grant Funded Programs, Contracts, Transfers of Appropriations, and Other Items: 2015 Budget and Shares of Governmental Agencies, Clinic Activity, and Personnel Committee matters.

Update Grant Funded Programs

Total submitted applications in the amount of $4,549,773 for 2014 fiscal year, and during this same time period we were awarded $4,381,721 in funding. Total applications in the amount of $3,041,185 for 2015 fiscal year, and during this same time period we were awarded $2,480,000 in funding.

Grant Funded Programs

We have 6 pending grant applications:

1. Rodent/Nuisance Control Grant application - $93,550. 100% match is required.

2. Ohio Commission on Minority Health - $60,000. $15,000 match is required.

3. Public Health Emergency Preparedness - $322,635 - $24,843 match is required.

4. Tobacco Prevention - $60,000. – $6,000 match is required.

5. Tuffs University Agriculture and Research Initiative for Childhood Obesity Prevention - $5,000.

6. Case Western Reserve University (Robert Wood Johnson Foundation) - $4,000

Contracts

There were 4 contracts in the months of January/February:

1. Dale Raczkowski - $5,000
2. Workplace Resources - $3,228.96
3. James Eisenberg, M.D. - $28,600
4. United Way of Greater Toledo - $35,686
Other Items – Transfers for Appropriations

Dr. Christopher Sherman read the following resolutions verbatim:

A transfer reallocates funds from one cost object to another. Board of Health Resolution is required to approve Transfers of Appropriations performed in the month of February 2014 in the ordinary course of business. Total of transfers was for $6,418.60, consisting of changes in various expense categories.

Board of Health Resolution is required to approve changes in Revenue Estimates and Expense Appropriations in the month of February 2014 revenue estimates $231,760.71 and expense appropriations are $-180,350.28 representing closing budgets in programs such as Advance Practice Center, Creating Healthy Communities, WIC, Disproportionate Toll of Tobacco, HIV Prevention, and Rodent Control.
Donald Murray made a motion to approve the resolutions. Robert Reinbolt seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Other Items

2015 Budget and Shares of Governmental Agencies

The District Advisory Council meeting was held on March 19, 2014. DAC endorsed a 3% increase for the Toledo-Lucas County Health Department Proposed 2015 Budget. The increase in 2015 budget will cover the cost of a Generalist Sanitarian. Shares from Governmental Agencies in 2015 will be $3,326,246.98, pending approval from the Budget Commission.

Board Motion - Approval and Passage of 2015 Budget

Donald Murray made a motion that the Board approve and pass the Proposed General Fund Budget for 2015, total budgeted expenditures and sources of revenue are $8,055,351.65. Darlene Chaplin seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Clinic Activity

Clinic activity for 2013 was provided. The Ad Hoc Committee (WLCC) will reschedule to meet and analyze a year’s worth of data. Dr. Grossman spoke of a plan to look into FQHC status for the Western Lucas County Clinic. In addition, the WLCC location will have a new schedule. It will be open Monday through Thursday, and it will be closed for clinic services all day Friday. 

Personnel Committee

This item has already been covered.

Committee members asked administration to review and revise the non-bargaining salary structure. This will be presented to the Committee at the next meeting.

Robert Reinbolt inquired about Dr. James Eisenberg.
Dr. Grossman spoke about Dr. Eisenberg’s board certification, radiology experience, emergency room work, etc. He has done administrative work in quality control. He has also been approved for insurance coverage. Dr. Grossman pointed out that he would also work on charts each week. He said that Dr. Eisenberg appears to be amiable and professional. He is currently being trained on electronic medical records and is doing well. 

Robert Reinbolt asked what would happen if there was no physician. Would the clinic close?

Dr. Grossman replied no. Dr. Yuan will also be back from vacation soon and clinic staffing is a real issue, but we would not close outright.
Robert Reinbolt stated his concerns about providing quality patient care. Dr. Grossman pointed out that Dr. Eisenberg has not officially started yet. Dr. Sherman asked about his references. Dr. Grossman replied that his references had been checked and they appear to be within his field. 
Robert Reinbolt requested that the Board take a separate vote on this item, separate from the committee report. Dr. Sherman asked if the Board could view a copy of his CV prior to voting on this particular item. There was agreement. 

Barbara Conover made a motion to approve the report excluding a decision on a contract for Dr. James Eisenberg. Robert Reinbolt seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 10 yeas, 0 Nays. Motion carried.

Contracts

Dr. David Grossman said there are no additional contracts.

DIVISION REPORTS
Health Services
Clark Allen, supervisor, for the WIC program for Lucas County and Creating Healthy Communities (CHC), reported for Barbara Gunning. Today, he will spotlight the two activities of the Creating Healthy Communities program. The two presentations are: Safe Routes to School Initiative McKinley Elementary and the Healthy Corner Store Initiative.
Mr. Allen said that Toledo Public Schools (TPS) has built many schools over the last few years. One of the initiatives in building healthy communities was to improve the access to buildings and the thorough ways at these schools for the kids.  Tony Maziarz and Amy Abodeely have worked hard in 2013 with TPS and McKinley Elementary to develop better ways for kids to get in and out of school in a safe manner. So they came up with a plan (draft) to improve routing of traffic and children when they enter and leave the building. They also purchased some signage on the campus with grant funds. 
Mr. Allen said that two years ago the Healthy Corner Store Initiative was formed so that Lucas County residents could have access to fresh fruits and vegetables in targeted areas year round. This endeavor was possible using CHC funds, along with Live Well funds. A pilot store (Stop & Go) was set up at the Broadway and Arlington location, which turned out to be very successful and profitable. So, next month we will kick off the CHC program by extending the program to seven additional stores. We continue to work with Dan Ridi, general manager, on this very popular project. 
Robert Reinbolt commented that he had recently spoken to Dan Ridi and he envisions extending this program to all 39 stores of his Stop and Go stores.
Clark distributed various flyers for upcoming events including: Medication Take Back Day, Changing Minds/Changing Lives, Minority Health Month Kick-off, and Creating Healthy Communities.
Stacy DeBruyne, PIO, will be marketing a Medication Take Back Day, which is scheduled on Saturday, April 26.
A community event titled, “Changing Minds, Changing Lives, Confronting Racism” forum sponsored by the Blade is scheduled on Thursday, April 3, at Central High School. Dr. Ruby Payne is the author and founder of the Aha process. She is a nationally known speaker and author of a framework for understanding poverty and co-author of Bridges out of Poverty. Many health department employees have attended this workshop to get a better grasp and understanding of the population we serve.
April is Minority Health Month. A calendar of events was distributed. A change in location was noted regarding the Minority Health Summit, which will be held on Wednesday, April 16, at the Glenwood Lutheran Church, 2545 Monroe Street, from 8:45-11:30 a.m.
A flyer for the Minority Health Month kick-off event scheduled on Saturday, April 5, from 10 a.m. to 12 noon, was also distributed. This event will include a One Million Healthy Steps promotion. The featured speaker is Ericka White, fitness instructor and motivational speaker. Ms. White has her own fitness program called “Fit Zone”. The kick-off will be held at the Mott Branch Library on Dorr Street.

A flyer containing a summary of activities for Creating Healthy Communities was also distributed. 
April Snelling, supervisor of outreach services, announced that the health department received notice of award for the Tobacco Grant from the Ohio Department of Health. The grant is for $60,000 with a $6,000 match. A job description will be posted for a new position under this grant. DaShe Frieson, a contract employee working in the tobacco program, received this grant (first-time grant). She did an excellent job.

Administrative Services
Joanne Melamed reported as follows. Several meetings regarding the 2015 Budget were held with members of the District Advisory Council, the Board of Health, the Audit/Finance Committee and administration in February and March. Board members received a copy of the proposed budget, which included the shares of governmental entities. Administration wanted to reinstate two lost positions from 2010 and 2011. It was decided to request a 3 percent increase for next year and, consequently, it was approved on March 12, 2014.
An explanation of services covered under the general fund was provided. There was a small amount of cash balance in some program areas. These programs originally came out of the federally funded grants for local initiatives, for example, T.B. Control program. These programs had a cash balance carryover of $1,133,102.24. However, all cash balances get appropriated back into their respective programs. Those are not spendable dollars; they must be spent in the same program area. Our public health emergency and severance funds total $936,432. This leaves an operating carryover balance of $1.4 million. The agency does not receive any advances from the Auditor’s Office. It must operate for the first three months of the year using those dollars. There is no carryover. 
Board members asked about the 3 percent increase. Joanne Melamed explained that in 2010 the health department’s budget was reduced by 8 percent ($280,000). This led to the reduction of a Generalist position funded through the general fund. This resulted in a negative impact to our budget. So we hope to reinstate this position. We continue to operate at a high rate of efficiency and to hold open meetings in order to promote transparency.
Ms. Melamed thanked Matt Heyrman and Donald Murray, Board members and DAC representatives, for their input and support regarding the 2015 budget proposal. 

Donald Murray noted that the DAC is also looking at future funding opportunities for the health department including a potential levy. He said that there is a Lucas County Township Association meeting scheduled for tonight and that he plans to attend. He said he would bring up the subject of a potential levy and request support from the trustees and the townships. He noted that with levies, there are potential drawbacks such as associated costs. All items need to be considered.
Dr. Christopher Sherman requested that a spreadsheet summary or outline be provided to DAC members at the end of the year about how we envision the carryover expenditure. There was agreement. Mary Duncan suggested a one-page report/summary on first quarter operating expenses. This might prevent any misunderstandings prior to the next DAC meeting. Donald Murray suggested using another term other than “carryover” as this term can be misleading. He noted that the health department has an obligation to provide for three months of expenditures and operating expenses at the beginning of the year. Robert Reinbolt noted a lack of representatives from the cities at the last DAC meeting. Dr. Grossman said that he had contacted some of the representatives prior to the meeting and they indicated their support. The majority of the DAC membership understood the budget process, which ultimately led to its passage.
Consumer and Environmental Health Services

Eric Zgodzinski reported as follows:

Juki’s Tattoo Parlor

Good news. The owner of Juki’s Tattoo had six counts of illegal tattooing and two counts for tattooing a minor against him. The formal sentencing took place on March 13, 2014. Mr. Zgodzinski attended this court case to plead our case against the owner. The owner received 540 days in jail, and a $1,200 fine plus court costs; 480 of those days are suspended for three years, pending no further criminal offenses. He cannot possess tattoo equipment during that probationary period of three years. In addition, there will be restitution to all Lucas County victims who had to be tested for infectious diseases. The sentencing included 40 hours of community service and unsuspended days of incarceration; a total of 60 days will be served as follows: 10 days at the correction center for Northwest Ohio and 50 days with a bracelet on his leg. 

This is one of the stiffest penalties and this verdict will likely set precedence in Ohio. We are working with John Arnsby, Maumee prosecutor, on the issue of restitution. 
Another and similar issue was mentioned regarding a tattoo facility in Toledo currently under investigation. The owner claims that he made a payment for his tattoo facility, but we found that no payment has been made. Our office will be working with City of Toledo Attorney John Madigan on this issue. We plan to publish this particular case in the OEHA Journal. 

Dr. Woodson commented that this is a fascinating facet of what health departments can do. She congratulated all staff members who participated in these cases. Mr. Zgodzinski noted that about 200 individuals were contacted in the Juki Tattoo Parlor case. 

Dr. Woodson asked about any follow up on the victims?

Mr. Zgodzinski stated that a press release would be issued today reaching out to them.
Strategic Plan Update
Eric Zgodzinski reported that the Strategic Plan was passed and now the next step is implementation. He provided a five-minute presentation about quality improvement to Board members. The Strategic Planning Committee will be asked to start reviewing some of these items prior to going before the Board. It is very important that the health department exceeds expectations and the Quality Improvement program will help us do that. 
Dr. David Grossman noted that everyone will be indoctrinated to the quality improvement plan. The process has begun. Our plan is to gain accreditation status sometime this year. He noted that two other health departments just became accredited.
(Barbara Conover and Hans Schmalzried left at approximately 11:10 a.m.)

Health Commissioner’s Comments

Dr. David Grossman commented on the following items: 
The County ratings were released yesterday. Overall, Lucas County stayed the same—68 out of 88. Lucas County did well in the areas of physical environment, water quality, etc. We still have a fair number of students who do not graduate from high school or enter college. Many of these items impact public health, as well as individual health.
The flu season seems to be slowing down. There are no more reported flu deaths.

A mumps outbreak still continues in Columbus, Ohio. This outbreak raises questions like: Is there a new strain? Regarding the MMR, do we lose immunity as we get older? It was reported that over 70 percent of those who contracted mumps, had at least one immunization. 
Dr. Sherman asked if anyone had recommended boosters yet. Dr. Grossman replied no, although it had been discussed. He noted that it was not a recommended action by either the immunization practices or by ODH. Also, according to ODH there is no recommendation for a third MMR. He also noted that a common source was not determined.

The 2015 Budget was passed and that will be presented later in the year. Our staffing level is low in the area of environmental health. We continue to work on this item.

We continue to work with HUD, the Department of Neighborhoods and ABLE regarding our Lead program and increasing our numbers.   There is a potential Lead Ordinance, which was created for the City of Toledo. It looks like a good piece of legislation.  Dr. Grossman said that the health department should support and pursue all efforts toward the eradication of lead in homes built prior to 1978.
Other Items

Board Motion to Hire Dr. James Eisenberg

Dr. Donna Woodson asked if the Board would like to reconsider the contract for Dr. James Eisenberg. Board members held a brief discussion regarding Dr. Eisenberg’s CV and experience. 

Donald Murray made a motion that the Board hire Dr. James Eisenberg on a short-term contract (60 days) with close supervision. Barbara Conover seconded the motion. Board members raised additional questions including salary, time allocation, benefits, and recruitment efforts. A roll call vote was taken: 7 yeas, 1 nay (R. Reinbolt). Motion carried.

Dr. Grossman reminded everyone of the invitation to the Ned Baker Lecture in Public Health on Thursday, April 3, 2014 in Bowling Green, Ohio. Dr. C. William Keck, Professor Emeritus of Family and Community Medicine at Northeast Ohio Medical University, will be the main speaker.

Public Health in the News

Dr. Donna Woodson reported on public health in the news. 
The health ranking of our area was in the Northwest Ohio Science edition of THE BLADE “Lucas County Rank Shows Little Improvement”. We must do everything we can to help improve the health ranking of our community.

A research letter was published in the March 24, 2014 Journal of the American Medical Association’s Internal Medicine section that said that the use of e-cigarettes was not associated with greater rates of quitting cigarettes or reduced cigarette consumption. This was self-reported data from about 1,000 smokers. Dr. Woodson noted her concern about individuals getting pure nicotine with e-cigarettes. She urged everyone to read about the negative effects of nicotine. 

Dr. Grossman noted that nicotine patches contain pure nicotine. And although nicotine is the addiction part, it is not the cancer causing part of smoking. A big concern is if children use e-cigarettes, it could be an introduction to using real cigarettes later on. 

Next Meeting

The next regular Board of Health meeting will be held on Thursday, April 24, 2014 at 8:30 a.m. at the Health Building, Department Operations Center (DOC) #254, 635 N. Erie Street, Toledo, Ohio.

Adjournment

Donald Murray made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Reynald Debroas seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at approximately 11:20 a.m.

Signed:

____________________________________

Dr. Donna A. Woodson, President

Lucas County Regional Health District

Attested By:

___________________________________
David Grossman, M.D.

Secretary to the Board
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